Town of Beech Mountain

Planning Board Meeting Minutes
June 1st, 2010
Call to Order:


Chairman Paul O’Connell called the meeting to order at approximately 9:25 A.M.  Other board members present in attendance were Brian Barnes, Bill Watson, Andy Porter, and John Hoffman.  Vice Mayor Paul Piquet was also present, as was Charlie Burleson.
Adoption of Agenda:


A motion was made that the agenda be adopted. The motion was seconded and carried with no opposition.

Approval of Minutes: 


Bill Watson made a motion that the minutes of the May 4th meeting be approved.  The motion was seconded by John Hoffman and carried with no opposition.

Discussion of Possible Conditional Use Zoning for Campgrounds:
Brian Barnes opened the discussion by stating that all of the changes to the proposed amendments had been made as discussed at the last meeting.  He felt that the campground provisions were well prepared.  The only question that he felt needed to be discussed was whether the campground provisions as written were too detailed for the Town’s purposes.  Planner James Scott had raised this question after examining Banner Elk’s campground provisions, which were significantly more concise than those the Planning Board had been preparing.  Mr. Barnes stated that the reason Banner Elk’s campground provisions were so short was because they were only dealing with tent and “pop-up” camping, and did not allow RV camping such as the Planning Board was proposing.  Also, Banner Elk’s ordinance was really not intending to allow very much camping at all, and was therefore not comparable.  Mr. Barnes stated that he felt that the proposed campground provisions were well prepared and well written, and made a motion that they be sent to the Town Attorney for review and then to the Town Council for possible adoption.  Said motion was seconded by John Hoffman and carried with no opposition.

Discuss Zoning Issues Surrounding “Bed and Breakfasts”


James Scott opened the discussion by stating that the Board had requested to look into Banner Elk’s ordinance regarding Bed and Breakfasts.  He had researched this topic and provided a copy in the Board’s meeting packets.  Banner Elk’s ordinance allows Bed and Breakfasts as a conditional use in certain residential districts.  John Hoffman noted that some of the other ordinances had provisions that wouldn’t make sense in Beech Mountain, such as Boone’s requirement that parking be located at the rear of the lot.  Mr. Scott stated that he had begun preparing a draft of Bed and Breakfast conditional use standards based on Boone’s ordinance, but that perhaps the board should proceed by selecting elements that they liked out of all of the other ordinances and “tweaking” them to fit Beech Mountain.  He stated that the  issue here was whether the Board wanted to allow Bed and Breakfasts in Beech Mountain in Residential Districts, and if so, under what conditions.  Paul O’Connell noted that if the Board was going to recommend a change that would allow Bed and Breakfasts in Residential Districts, they should be relegated to larger lots that have enough area for parking, etc.  
Bill Watson and others reflected on the large number of rental properties in Town that operated in a similar fashion to a Bed and Breakfast.  Brian Barnes stated that by creating regulations for Bed and Breakfasts, the Town would have more control over these situations.  He felt that by not addressing these usages we were allowing people to do anything they want.  Andy Porter questioned whether regulating Bed and Breakfasts would help to control rental houses on the mountain and the problems they pose.  James Scott stated that it would depend on how Bed and Breakfasts were defined.  Paul O’Connell stated that regulating rental houses is “a whole different ball game.” This would face substantial opposition from property owners and real estate agents.  Paul Piquet stated that he wasn’t opposed to regulating Bed and Breakfasts, but questioned who would want to designate their establishment as a Bed and Breakfast if it meant they would have substantially more rules and regulations to abide by.  Many of the Board members discussed that one of the worst problems for rental houses is the lack of adequate parking.  James Scott noted that many ordinances already regulate parking requirements.  Andy Porter suggested that repeat offenders be sent a letter reminding them to abide by parking requirements.  Bill Watson said that he didn’t feel that creating Bed and Breakfast regulations would fix any of the problems caused by rental houses.  James Scott agreed and said that he thought that allowing Bed and Breakfasts in residential areas might help the economic development of the town in the future.  Paul O’Connell stated that if we were addressing this issue prospectively rather than fixing an immediate need, then perhaps this issue should be tabled until such a need arose.  Brian Barnes moved that the issue be tabled.  Said motion was seconded by John Hoffman and carried with no opposition.  
Discuss Streetscape Plan


James Scott stated that he had made preliminary contact with the property owners involved in the tentative Streetscape plan and therefore he felt more comfortable with discussing the plan at a public meeting.  He now wanted to open the forum for discussion on design details and asked for direction for the project from the board.  

Paul O’Connell examined the proposed plan and questioned which of the lots were town-owned.  James Scott explained that several of the lots were town-owned (i.e. Town Hall and the Sledding Hill) but that the majority of the lots were privately owned.  He stated that the Town would attempt to obtain easements from the landowners involved.  Several Board members then discussed the need for the trail to extend all the way to Fred’s General Store across the “pavilion” area.  Andy Porter suggested that the trail could possibly follow closely behind the existing split rail fence in this area.  John Hoffman said that this may be a difficult area to run the trail because of the trees in the section.  Bill Watson was wary of disturbing the seating area for the pavilion.  John Hoffman said he didn’t want it to appear that the Town was creating a trail to service Fred’s.  James Scott suggested that the trail should end at the pavilion area and that Fred would be free to construct his own trail that would service his store.

Paul O’Connell questioned what funds were available for the project.  James Scott stated that the Town had allocated $20,000 in the proposed budget to go towards the Streetscape.  He then showed a sample of a form that the Town of Banner Elk had sent out to solicit donations for their Streetscape project, and stated that it was possible that the Town may receive donations that would support the project.  Brian Barnes questioned whether donations to the Town would be tax-deductible.  James Scott said he would confirm this with the Town’s finance department.  Mr. Barnes recommended that all donations of beautification and landscape items (trees, benches, etc.) be accepted with a stipulation that the donator would be responsible for upkeep of such items.  It was his experience that a donor may give a one-time gift such as a tree, but such a tree would become the Town’s problem forever if it were to die.  He also recommended that the Town specify that plaques not be attached to trees.  Finally, he suggested that the board set limits on the size of plaques that would be attached to donated items and that the Town reserve the right to move or remove such plaques.  

Paul Piquet and Andy Porter suggested that perhaps the Town should only accept donations rather than allowing donors to “purchase” certain items for the landscape.  They worried that allowing people to purchase specific items would lead to people making too many demands on what type of items would be bought and where they would be located.  Andy Porter suggested that there be a single marker that held the plaques for all contributors at a single location, rather than a plaque at each purchased item.  Brian Barnes said that he agreed, yet he thought that the Town may be more successful in soliciting donations if they offered potential donators the ability to feel that they had contributed to the project in a tangible way.  Andy Porter then suggested that there still be just a single marker for contributors, and that it list “bench donators”, “tree donators”, etc.  Brian Barnes stated that the Town may receive offers for large donations where the donators wanted naming rights to certain items, and he said that that would be acceptable.  Paul O’Connell stated that some donors would want to remain anonymous.   


Bill Watson questioned whether the Town had contacted the State Department of Transportation regarding the construction of a walkway and beautification along a State owned right of way.  James Scott stated that he had contacted the DOT and that a DOT official had met with him and gone over the scope of the project.  He stated that since the bulk of the project was to be located on public land, the DOT official did not see any major objection to the plan.  


Paul O’Connell questioned whether the Planning Board needed to take any specific action on the Streetscape plan at this time.   James Scott answered that they did not, but that he wanted to create some sort of a “gameplan” for this project and a timeline on which to proceed.  John Hoffman suggested that the parameters for the project be set before opening up to public design workshops.  James Scott agreed and suggested that perhaps the Town should acquire all the necessary easements for the project before proceeding.  He then questioned whether a survey would be necessary to write the necessary easements.  John Hoffman suggested that there be time limits to the easements such that they would become void if the Town did not commence work on the project within a reasonable amount of time.   Andy Porter and Paul O’Connell suggested that the Town begin with obtaining “letters of intent” from each of the property owners regarding their willingness to provide the Town with an easement over a certain area of property. A formal survey, if necessary, could be completed after such letters of intent were obtained.  

Paul O’Connell mentioned that late June would be a good time to hold a public workshop about the streetscape because most of the summer residents would be in Town and we would be able to gauge the level of public support.  Andy Porter agreed but recommended that it be very clear what the parameters of the project were.  Brian Barnes and others suggested that letters of intent from each land owner that roughly defined the area available for landscaping be obtained before the public workshops.  Andy Porter suggested that a photocopy of each section of the streetscape be made and sent out to the property owners along with a letter of intent form.  

The Board then discussed which type of surface would be suitable for the walkway.  Andy Porter suggested that the project start by establishing a “chat” or “cinders” unpaved path, and that such a path could be later upgraded to bricks or asphalt.  He further suggested that the brick or other surface could be done in sections as funding was available.  Paul Piquet discussed that he had placed bricks at the Recreation Center and that it was not overly expensive.  He said that there they just placed heavy duty plastic edging, place “crush and run,” compact it, place an inch of sand, and then lay the bricks.  Mr. Piquet stressed that he did not like the idea of an asphalt path.  He also recommended that any plants used near the roadway be able to withstand the high salinity of road salt.  Andy Porter discussed that the Land of Oz continually had to perform upkeep on their brick path where slopes were involved.  

Finally, Paul O’Connell questioned whether there was anything else that needed to be discussed regarding the Streetscape at this meeting.  James Scott replied that there was not, and that he would proceed with attempting to obtain letters of intent and begin planning for a Public Workshop meeting in early July.  Also, it was discussed that Mr. Scott would provide the bid sheet he had obtained from Banner Elk’s project.
Other Business


Charlie Burleson discussed building height regulations.  He requested that the Board consider the proper interpretation of these restrictions, and proposed that the 35 ft. height limit be measured from street level.  Bill Watson discussed the history of the ordinance, and said that the intent of the ordinance had always been to measure from the road.  Bill Watson said that a grey area exists in using the “natural grade” as a basis for measurements, because the natural grade is removed during grading in preparation for construction.  Brian Barnes suggested that building height be measured the same way that height is measured for signs—that is that height is measured from street level for lots on the low side of the road, and from the natural grade for lots on the high side of the road.  All the Board members agreed that this would be a better way to define height for buildings, but decided that they would discuss the issue further at the following meeting.  Brian Barnes made a motion that a proposed modification that regulated building height in the same manner as sign height be drafted and discussed at the next meeting and submitted to the Town Council in July.  Said motion was seconded by John Hoffman and carried with no opposition.  
Adjournment

Having no further business, Brian Barnes moved that the meeting be adjourned.  Said motion was seconded by Paul O’Connell and carried with no opposition.

Respectfully Submitted, 






James Scott






Secretary to the Board







































